DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 28th of  February 2017 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Rennie, Mr W Clarke, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mrs P Taylor, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, Mrs B Elkins, Mr S Botham
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
4 members of the public

 
	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES


The New Year is well underway and over the coming months and into the future, Wiltshire Police will be continuing to develop its workforce model. The policing landscape that we face is ever more complex and challenging and within that is the reality of financial pressures that continue to present difficulties. With this in mind Wiltshire Police is committed to effective and efficient policing through making sure we have the right people with the right training in the right place. We have reinforced our efforts to embrace diversity, give everybody the opportunity to succeed and be inclusive in all we do. Ultimately, we do this to ensure that you are provided with the service that you expect.

Many of you may know that the Police and Crime Commissioner’s Police and Crime Plan has been out for consultation. When finalised, it will set Wiltshire Police clear priorities and highlight opportunities for us to work to improve our service.

Our free Community Messaging service will also help keep you updated about policing and crime in your local area https://www.wiltsmessaging.co.uk/
Current Priorities

One of our local priorities is to deal with Theft from Motor Vehicles, these offences are still taking place across the East Community Policing Area. 37 actions by the local Policing team have taken place since this priority started on 20/01/2017.

Another ongoing priority is to deal with Hare Coursing, like the above this is taking place across the East Community Policing Area. 162 action by the team since this Priority started in October 2016.

A local priority for Amesbury/Durrington is to continue to develop Drugs intelligence by gathering information whilst on patrol and to use the information that comes in from our community. We will then apply to the courts for warrants where applicable. 2 warrants executed last week with a success. 

The next Amesbury/Durrington NTG is due to take place on 7th March in Durrington. The group are actively trying to recruit new members to have a better collection of people from across the Community. 

An ASB survey letter was distributed to all properties adjacent the recreation ground, Durrington.

Three have been returned, two saying there are no issues, one returned saying there is regular ASB on a weekly basis.

. 

Further ASB outside the Kebab House, Bulford Rd

Four logs for ASB in February 2017 with groups of youths being noisy, shouting, swearing and playing loud music.  The manager has been spoken to outlining his responsibility to ensure that his customers are not causing a nuisance to neighbours.  On speaking to the main complainant who lives opposite the Kebab House, it appears the problem has been worse since the takeaway has installed tables and chairs which are encouraging groups of youths to congregate.  It is planned that we will reinstall this as a priority with regular patrols from Police.  Consideration towards introducing a Dispersal Order.  Contact to be made with Licensing Officer to emphasise their responsibility.

CRIME PREVENTION – Cllr W Clarke reiterated the words of the Police in relation to the Kebab Shop and advice that he had given to the manager.  He also spoke about the letter he had received from the Garrison Commander at Larkhill about the ability to request MOD Police presence, he wasn’t satisfied that the response answered the question and would therefore write back to the new Commander to clarify.  He was also waiting for a response from Wiltshire Police following his request about paying for adhoc police presence as noted in the January minutes.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME


Mr Green of Robin Hill Lane once again approached the Council about the concerns he has over the noise levels, smell and the early rubbish collection at the Kingfish Bar near to his house.  Following Environmental Health visits from Wiltshire Council and a letter from MP Clare Perry he does not feel he is getting any resolution.  The Town Council felt that it had done all it could to assist him and advised him that he may wish to speak to a solicitor if he felt he had a case against the Fish and Chip Shop.  Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins offered to visit Mr Green at a time when the bin collection was taking place to hear the extent of his concerns.
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES 
Cllr C Smiles
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were no declarations of interest.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 31st of January 2017.
4. DISCUSSION TOPIC – There was no discussion topic, DIO had been scheduled to talk about Army 2020 in Larkhill but felt it was not appropriate at this time.
5. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
It has been a relatively quiet month, but I was saddened to hear that Cllr John Mills has resigned from the Council, I have thanked him for all his work over the last 4-5 years and the clerk will write a thank you letter from us all.  I attended the A303 Public Consultation at Antrobus House earlier in the month and we will see the outcome of everyone’s comments in our statement later.
6. WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
PLANNING - Cllr D Healing had provided a list of all the planning applications received in 2017 along with updates as to how they were progressing.  Cllr Healing was thanked for all of the work and support he provides residents in relation to the planning process.
ALLOTMENTS – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins informed the council that the shed on the Millennium Park allotments had blown off its original grounding last weekend and would require re-grounding.  He would also be able to source ‘free of charge’ horse manure for the allotment holders when required.  Cllr W Clarke commented that he may be able to assist with the manure supply. 
RIVER WALK – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins informed the council that work required to sort out fallen trees and remove barbed wire and rubbish in the woods, along with repairs to damaged seats and dog waste bins was underway.
SPEEDWATCH – The Speedwatch statistics were discussed and two new signs were unveiled that Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright had acquired.  These signs would be displayed in locations near to Speedwatch areas, highlighting the number of speeders identified through the Speedwatch Teams the previous month.  This would hopefully have a positive impact and deter drivers from speeding, as has been the case where the signs are in Larkhill.   
7.
REPORT by the clerk 
Following the 5 year electrical inspection conducted in December we have been advised of work that is required at the Pavilion, this has been booked in for April and will ensure that the Pavilion meets regulations.
I have registered our contract for tender for the upgrade of the Play Park on the Government’s Contract Finder Website given its value is over £25,000, this is in line with procurement regulations.  Tenders are open until the 31st of March when they will be reviewed and discussed by the Recreation and Amenities Committee, I am already meeting with companies to discuss design, costs etc for 2017 with a view to companies providing an overall vision for future years until the entire park is upgraded.  
The local council election information packs are now available on the Wiltshire Council website, anyone wishing to stand for councillor in our Parish must submit their nomination (by hand) by 4pm on the 4th of April.  Printed versions will be available in the Town Council Office.  
The presentations for the APM on the 28th of March have been confirmed with Highways England and Wessex Archaelogy both providing talks, an article has gone out to all households with the date for this and the election drop in event ‘Durrington’s Got Talent’ on the 16th of March.  
Our end of year internal audit has been confirmed for the 11th of May.  The Nationwide Savings Account has been succesfully set up, with the £63,000 S106 monies from the Avon Fields estate all transferred into it.

8.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor, Graham Wright

The Wiltshire Council 2017/18 Budget was debated and, with minor amendments, voted through by the majority of Wiltshire Councillors. 

The Yellow Hatchings on the South East section of the Countess Roundabout are planned to be in place before the 3rd week of March this year.  I have reported the congestion northbound on the A345 being caused by out of sequence traffic lights.

Construction Work on the new Bungalows at Charles road Garages will start next month with a planned completion of late summer 2017. 

All issues raised by residents and DTC about the new roundabout on The Packway, that will serve the new Service Families Accommodation and the new School at Larkhill, have been resolved. 

It is planned to start the building of the roundabout in late spring/early summer and it is planned to completely close The Packway for 7 days a week working in an effort to get the works completed in the shortest time possible. I have asked for a Communication Plan that explains how diversions will be safely deployed so that full access to Larkhill is maintained. The works will be in place when the Summer A303 traffic and rat runners would usually be using the Durrington and Larkhill bypass. Without skilful planning the roads could be gridlocked.         

I am extremely concerned over the proposal to consider opening a forth exit to the Avon Fields roundabout which is located on Netheravon Road. The suggestion is that all construction traffic could use this entrance to access and build the 444 new houses at Larkhill over a period of 2 to 3 years. I have made representation to Wiltshire Council and Defence Infrastructure Organisation and asked for other considerations to be explored as this option was never muted or explored at the consultation stages that have progressed over the past 2 years. I have asked for the options to be fully considered and a proposal put before the community ASAP. I am hopeful that this will be ready for the Town Councils Annual Meeting.

Larkhill Partnership had a residents meeting last month where it was agreed to gain the feelings and aspirations of the community from events that were already ongoing such as the Wives Wednesday coffee mornings. Pledges were made by MoD contractors to supply and maintain a new Speed Indication Device as well as maintaining the other two devices already supplied via Wiltshire Council and installed by DTC. I have taken receipt of two large Speed Watch signs that were kindly supplied by the Larkhill Garrison for use within Durrington. The partnership continues to work with all, to further its aim to provide the best for all re Army Rebasing. 

9.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council – there were no reports.
10.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for February and the bank reconciliation for January.
11.
PROPOSALS 
a.
Councillors were provided a pre-written statement based on their comments about the A303 Public Consultation, this statement was approved by all councillors as the Town Council’s submission to Highways England:

Durrington Town Council has considered its views following the A303 Public Consultation and believes that the A303 does require dualling from Amesbury to improve transport links to the South West and prevent the bottle necking in the Amesbury/Winterbourne Stoke area.  It is not however convinced that a tunnel is the right option and feels that a dual carriageway would be suitable, sustainable and a lower cost option to re-consider.  
The Council feels that the public consultation has not dealt with a number of issues that concern Durrington and Larkhill residents and seeks further information about future plans for the junction at Solstice Services and the Countess Roundabout.  Councillors believe that both of these accesses/exits of the A303 should remain to enable local traffic access to these villages and the A303.  Closing one in favour of another would have a detrimental impact on the local villages, potentially adding to congestion, compounding weak road surfaces and increasing rat running, something the scheme is clear to prevent.  Signage for Stonehenge and the wider WHS also needs to remain away from these junctions and be kept to the main access in the vicinity of where the new Longbarrow roundabouts will be sited (A360), as is the current case.

There are also concerns as to the design of a potential flyover at Countess Roundabout, such a scheme would have a negative visual impact on the surrounding residential areas and the associated noise could be heard for miles. The council therefore urges Highways England to carefully consider how Countess Roundabout will link onto the new A303 and suggests considering using the subway that is already in place as an alternative to a flyover.  

 
b.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a 1% pay increase for employees (less the clerk) with effect from 1 April 2017, this is to ensure the Town Council meets the National Living Wage which increases to £7.50 per hour on 1 April 2017 and to also ensure pay differentials are maintained for those employees above the National Living Wage.

c.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a pay increase for the clerk from NJC scale LCP 2 – 29 to LCP 2 – 30 with effect from 1 April 2017.

d.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a donation of £50 to Bulford St Leonards Scout Group towards catering for their grand opening of their new hut in Bulford.

e.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a donation of £100 towards the Stonehenge Trader Annual Charity Golf Competition to be held on the 21st of April 2017. 

f.
The Council considered the information provided by Wiltshire Council in relation to the Department of Transport letter about the Stopping Up of Byway 31, Larkhill whilst the development at the site is underway.  It did not find a requirement to object giving the details provided that a Byway would still exist next to the new road being built whilst the development work at the site was underway.

12.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

There was no correspondence to discuss.
13.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – There were no further questions from the public.
14.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

The Council considered the 3 quotations received for the rendering work required at the Pavilion and chose the quote it felt offered good value for money.  The work was therefore awarded to M J Bolter.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             

